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Chairs’ Summary Conclusions
The second Senior Officials’ Meeting (SOM2) for the Twenty-second APEC Ministerial Meeting (AMM) was convened in Sapporo, Japan on 3 June 2010.  Senior Officials from Australia; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; Chile; the People’s Republic of China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; Republic of Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; New Zealand; Papua New Guinea; Peru; the Republic of the Philippines; Russia; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand; the United States and Viet Nam participated in the meeting.  The Chairs of the Budget and Management Committee (BMC), Committee on Trade and Investment (CTI), Economic Committee (EC), SOM Steering Committee on ECOTECH (SCE), the ABAC representative and the Pacific Economic Cooperation Council (PECC) were present.  The APEC Secretariat was in attendance.  
I   Opening Remarks

SOM Chair welcomed Senior Officials and representatives, Committee Chairs, ABAC Chair and PECC Co-chair to SOM2 Plenary.

Noting that the Ministers Responsible for Trade Meeting (MRT) is a midway point of APEC Japan 2010 and it is crucial to have clear outlook of this year’s achievement, SOM Chair said the main purpose of the SOM2 is to make a final adjustment of the topics for the MRT.

II   Adoption of the Agenda and Business Arrangements 

SOM Chair said the SOM Plenary would take formal decisions on what was discussed during the Retreat. SOM Plenary would also hear updates on other ongoing work not discussed during the Retreat. The agenda was adopted.

III   Supporting the Multilateral Trading System
SOM Chair noted that in supporting the multilateral trading system, Senior Officials reconfirmed their unwavering determination to bring the Doha Development Agenda negotiations to a successful conclusion. Given extensive discussion on the topic at the Retreat session, there were no further discussions at the Plenary.
IV   The Bogor Goals
SOM Chair noted that there was an extensive discussion on the assessment of the Bogor Goals at the Retreat and at the session that had been held separately about the content of the Bogor Goals report. SOM Chair introduced the possible outline of the draft conclusion and proposed language for the MRT statement that they reached a common understanding on the main thrust of the assessment. SOM Chair noted that Senior Officials will continue discussions intersessionally, focusing on Chapter 3: Sectoral Analysis and Chapter 4: Conclusion.
V  APEC 2010 Key Priorities (Regional Economic Integration, Growth Strategy, Human Security)
(i) Regional Economic Integration (REI)

SOM Chair recalled that at the Retreat session, Senior Officials discussed key areas of REI and deliverables for 2010. Senior Officials reaffirmed the importance of REI and strongly emphasized CTI’s role in this area. Senior Officials supported key issues within REI which would be deliverables for MRT, including: the significant progress on the Supply Chain Connectivity Framework Action Plans; the launch of the trade logistics website; and the upcoming launch of APEC WebTR. Senior Officials expressed support for new areas of work on standards and technical barriers to trade, including regulatory cooperation, and further work on investment. Senior Officials noted the importance of capacity building and coordination within APEC sub-fora to take forward these issues. Senior Officials also noted the progress made in areas including Environmental Goods and Services (EGS), Self-Certification of Origin with regard to Rules of Origin (ROO) and Ease of Doing Business (EoDB). Senior Officials provided updates on developments in RTAs/FTAs in the region, including: negotiations on the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), ASEAN and ASEAN+ integration, and the China-Japan-Korea FTA. Senior Officials also discussed possible pathways to the FTAAP.

The CTI Chair presented the CTI Chair’s Report to SOM (2010/SOM2/012) for Senior Officials’ consideration and noted the recommendations to Senior Officials. In particular, the CTI Chair highlighted Russia’s announcement to join the APEC Business Travel Card (ABTC) scheme as a transitional member and the disbandment of the Government Procurement Experts’ Group (GPEG) and the movement of government procurement issues into the CTI’s main agenda. The CTI Chair’s Report to SOM was endorsed.
(ii) Growth Strategy

SOM Chair recalled that there was intensive discussion on the draft APEC Growth Strategy at the Retreat session. Senior Officials noted the importance of the Growth Strategy and agreed to further work on the paper so that it could be reported to the Leaders in November. Senior Officials suggested the need to coordinate the Growth Strategy with: work being done in the G20 process; the Finance Ministers’ Process (FMP), building on what had been discussed at SOM-SFOM workshop on 1 June; and, a number of Ministerial meetings to be held subsequent to SOM2. 
On structural reform, Senior Officials discussed an outline for the APEC new strategy for structural reform, submitted by the Friends Group. Senior Officials agreed to the line articulated in the paper, although there were some suggestions for amendment.  

The EC Chair summarised the forthcoming EC activities under four main headings: 

1.
Stocktaking of the Leaders' Agenda to Implement Structural Reform (LAISR) – as this is the final year for the current LAISR priorities, EC is undertaking a stocktaking exercise and will submit a report to CSOM and AMM this year. 

2.
LAISR beyond 2010 – EC is discussing how to reorganise work streams, including the Friends of the Chair groups (FOTCs).

3.
EoDB – of the five areas under EoDB, four areas seem to fall under the EC, although the EC is willing to collaborate with other fora. A workshop was held on starting business in February in Hiroshima and four more workshops are planned: enforcing contracts to be held in June in Korea; dealing with permits to be held in July in Singapore; getting credit to be held in September in Sendai; and a comprehensive seminar was scheduled for October in Chinese Taipei. 

4.
The annual APEC Economic Policy Report, with the topic of corporate governance. 

(iii) Human Security

Japan, as Chair of the FOTC on Food Issues, noted a meeting was held to prepare for the Ministerial Meeting on Food Security on 16-17 October in Niigata, Japan. The meeting discussed the proposed agenda and possible elements of the joint Ministerial declaration, as well as the possible APEC actions on food security. Japan noted several meetings will take place prior to the Ministerial Meeting, including the Agricultural Technical Cooperation Working Group (ATCWG) meeting in June in China, a Food Security Forum in August in Chinese Taipei and the ABAC Food Security Workshop in August in Thailand, all of which would provide important inputs to the Ministerial Meeting. 
Australia noted the recent SCE meeting endorsed the terms of reference for the Emergency Preparedness Working Group (EPWG) and the inaugural co-chairs, Australia and Indonesia. Australia noted the EPWG was hoping to hold its first meeting in the margins of SOM3 and described some of the planned activities for the EPWG. 

Peru noted the Fisheries Working Group (FWG) and the Marine Resources Conservation Working Group (MRCWG) would hold meetings in Peru in June. Peru also announced that preparations were underway to host the third Oceans-Related Ministerial Meeting on 11-12 October 2010 in Paracas, Peru.
Japan informed Senior Officials that it was considering to make a further contribution to the Energy Efficiency sub-fund of the APEC Support Fund, and that this would be announced at the Energy Ministers’ Meeting on 19 June 2010.
VI   Economic and Technical Cooperation (ECOTECH)
The Chair of SOM Steering Committee on ECOTECH (SCE) briefed the meeting on the progress of SCE’s work (2010/SOM2/011). The highlights of discussion at SCE2 meeting include: 

· The meeting agreed in principle the revised Guidelines for Lead Shepherd/Chair and Deputy Lead Shepherd/Chair of APEC Working Groups and SOM Task Forces. The document will be circulated to Chairs/Lead Shepherds for their comments. At the same time, SCE will undertake to discuss with CTI and EC to see if there is a way that EC and CTI also reflect this approach in handling their sub-fora.

· With regards to how to use SCE – Committee of the Whole (COW) more effectively to improve communication between SOM and sub-fora, the SCE Chair will work intersessionally with other economies to present some ideas for discussion at SCE3.

· As for the implementation of Streamlining sub-fora, SCE Chair and Vice-chair will come up with a process of the implementation and table a paper for consideration at SCE3.
· Dialogue on Aid-for-Trade with international organisations was organised as a part of SCE2. Key takeaways were: (a) importance of Aid-for-Trade and the work that is being done as part of APEC’s ECOTECH agenda; (b) kind of activities that APEC has been focusing on have high value-added and multiplier benefit; (c) there are clear opportunities for APEC to collaborate with other international organisations.
The Executive Director (ED) of the APEC Secretariat presented the report on the progress of SCE sub-fora’s implementation of their annual work plans (2010/SOM/004). It was noted that in general, sub-fora have made good progress towards the achievement of their respective planned deliverables for the year. 

VII   Budget and Other Management Issues

The BMC Chair presented his report to Senior Officials containing the major outcomes of the BMC2 meeting in Singapore in April to be endorsed by SOM. 
On budget and management issues, the BMC Chair noted that the Administrative Account (AA) is the most important implementation tool for the SOM-endorsed Strategic Plan for the Secretariat. He opined that the BMC commends the Secretariat for achieving high efficiency in its operation to allow for the prioritisation of resources to meet the Strategic Plan. The BMC Chair invited SOM to recommend for AMM approval of the 2011 AA budget and the rates of members’ contributions in a mix of Singapore and US dollars. 

On project management, the BMC Chair informed that in 2010 the BMC has to date approved 24 projects at just over US$1.8m, bringing the total number of APEC-funded projects currently being implemented to over 200. He informed that the BMC is also continuing with an ambitious agenda of reform, the most significant element being how projects are selected. The new approach will be put on trial at approval session 2 and will be reviewed at BMC3.
On budget related policy work, the BMC Chair stated that the BMC is working on measures to ensure sponsorship of APEC’s activities; that the Secretariat is drafting sponsorship guidelines and a model contract; and that the BMC has endorsed the engagement of external legal professional services to assist with the drafting. 

Senior Officials took note of the BMC Chair’s report and endorsed the 2011 AA budget and members’ contributions for Ministers’ approval at AMM. 
VIII   APEC Reform

SOM Chair recalled that at SOM1 and ESOM there was agreement to try to resolve the issue of the Policy Support Unit (PSU) by SOM2/MRT. SOM Chair noted many economies have expressed high level of appreciation for the PSU’s activities and asked each economy to make substantial contribution commensurate with their evaluation of the PSU.  

Discussion was held on the “Policy Support Unit Matters for Decision” (2010/SOM2/R/012rev1) which detailed the PSU Board recommendations to Senior Officials: the mandate for the PSU be extended for five years; increased flexibility be shown in the required level of funding for Board membership; recruitment of new PSU Director be a merit-based and competitive process; and all member economies should be able to make suggestions for PSU projects. 

Economies welcomed the work of the PSU to date and expressed their support to extend its mandate. Many economies expressed that they are considering making some kind of contribution to the PSU whether financially or in-kind. Some supported the mandate to be extended for five years, but some supported for two years and some for longer than five years. There was a suggestion that Senior Officials routinely discuss the PSU work program to ensure greater ownership of the work of the PSU by all economies. There was also a suggestion to develop some guidelines for the work of the PSU. 
SOM Chair summarised the discussion that there was strong support for the PSU’s work and also support to extend the mandate of the PSU, but that the term of the extension needs to be further discussed. SOM Chair noted increased flexibility to join the PSU Board was welcomed and there was an agreement that the PSU Director selection process should be merit-based. SOM Chair noted that the proposal for increased contributions to the PSU work by Senior Officials was not referring to mandatory contribution of funding. SOM Chair also noted support for Senior Officials having more input into the work of the PSU, to look at cutting the costs of the PSU, and making the PSU work plan a regular part of the SOM retreat agenda. SOM Chair noted that he would report these discussions at MRT. SOM Chair strongly suggested that all economies make a substantial contribution commensurate with the favourable review given to the PSU.

Responding to a question from an economy, the PSU Director noted the language “major donor” in the document (2010/SOM2/R/012rev1) came from the governing arrangements. The intention of the revised definition of “major donor” was to make the thresholds more flexible and loose. The PSU Director noted that it might need further definition, but the intent was to make it easier and more accessible for Board membership.

SOM Chair noted Senior Officials had also agreed to do further work on APEC reform besides the PSU to make APEC’s work more efficient.

Australia reported it had circulated a questionnaire on institutional reform in APEC. Australia thanked those economies that did reply and undertook to follow up with those economies that had not replied. Australia was aware that this was a difficult subject and needs to be approached carefully and commended the SCE for work it is doing in this area.
IX   Other Business
(i) The ED provided an update on the Draft Guidelines on Managing Cooperation with Non-Members (2010/SOM2/006). The ED noted that four economies have offered comments and suggestions which are marked up in the paper; that the Secretariat will undertake further consultation; and based on that will circulate a new draft. 

(ii) PSU annual report (including audit statements) was approved.

(iii) The PSU Director provided update on the work of creating APEC database. The PSU Director noted that the database will be available on the website in July. The PSU Director proposed that it will be updated each year and that he has put to the Board that there is also potential that it will be publicized each year in the form of an APEC facts book and that in addition to being a statistical compendium it would be a marketing tool to lift the profile of APEC. 

(iv) The ED provided update on APEC Communications and Outreach Activities (2010/SOM2/007). The ED noted that in all the major categories, significant improvements have been made. The number of media releases issued has increased by a third, the number of success stories published has increased by 38 percent, and the number of media interviews has increased by almost 90 percent. The ED stated that in essence the media’s key feedback is that they are only interested in reporting real outcomes and major developments, and that they are not so interested in covering meetings and statements per se. The ED welcomed any comments or feedback on the paper or on the APEC Secretariat’s Communications and Outreach activities more generally.
(v) For information items were acknowledged.

(vi) Document classification was approved as distributed.
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